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Introductory Statement 
 
This report summarizes the current status of the implementation for site certification for 
all district portable classrooms from the Division of the State Architect (DSA) and the 
proposed strategy to reduce the portable classroom surplus. 
 
 
Background 
 
On May 13, 2003, the Board of Education approved the first phase of the funding and 
implementation plan for the site certification of all portable classrooms not currently 
DSA certified.  Previous reports on portable building certification were presented to the 
Board of Education on January 14, 2003, December 10, 2002 and May 14, 2002. 
 
As funding for the first phase of portable certification commenced following the May 
2003 Board approval, District staff became aware of the issue of surplus portables at 
these sites.  Prop MM classroom construction and elementary enrollment declines have 
both contributed to this situation.  Instructional Facilities Planning Department (IFPD) 
presently calculates a surplus of approximately 260 portables at elementary schools 
district-wide that are available now in 2003/2004, with another 380 becoming surplus in 
2006/2007 when all new schools constructed under Prop MM will be complete.  These 
totals reflect a buffer of two surplus classrooms at each site, based on current enrollment 
projections.  The District also owns over 170 relocatable classrooms that are currently 
being used as swing space for the Proposition MM program.  These relocatables will 
typically be sold as the Prop MM construction program is completed, unless a specific 
requirement is identified for their use in the District. 
 
Facilities Management and IFPD staff explored several options to manage this surplus.  
These options include storage of vacant portables on site, the moving of surplus portables 
to a stockpile site, the sale of surplus portables to other school districts and other 
interested parties, donation of surplus portables to other public agencies and non-profit 
organizations and finally, the demolition of surplus portables.   
 
The storage of vacant portables on site presents several major problems.  Sites typically 
will not allow surplus classrooms to be vacant and will expand their programs and 
activities into the surplus unit.  If the surplus portables are locked so that they cannot be 
used, they represent a liability to the District unless they are either certified by DSA or 
fenced off and posted.  They also take up space that can be better used to support outdoor 
physical education and other site requirements including staff parking and circulation. 
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The relocation of surplus portables to a stockpile site is limited by the small number of 
sites that could be used for this purpose.  The cost of transportation from a releasing site 
to a stockpile site and construction of temporary foundations for a portable classroom are 
in the range of $8,000 to $10,000 per unit.  While this solution is also limited by the 
relatively small number of portables that can reasonably be anticipated to be needed in 
the next 12 to 24 months, a range of 20 to 30 portables could be considered for moving to 
one or more storage sites as appropriate.   
 
District staff believes that the disposal of the surplus portables is the preferred solution.  
The removal of surplus portables from the District inventory, through sale, donation or 
demolition is attractive for several reasons.  Many portables are old, in poor condition 
and beyond their useful life.  The district currently has more than 640 portables that are 
over 40 years old.  Many sites are badly impacted by portables which now cover 
significant portions of playfields, parking lots and hard surface playgrounds.  Surplus 
portables represent operations, maintenance and insurance liabilities, all of which can be 
avoided with their removal from the inventory.  Reducing the number of portables to be 
certified at a site will avoid retrofit costs which average approximately $30,000 per unit 
and ongoing utility and custodial costs of over $3,000 per year.  These annual savings are 
significant since the District operating budgets are currently under considerable financial 
stress.   
 
On specific sites, the most appropriate strategy is to remove older portable classrooms 
and replace them with newer units from elsewhere on the campus to consolidate the 
classroom facilities, and maximize the usable area of the site.  While this strategy 
requires additional portable moves on site, the benefits of a properly master-planned 
campus greatly outweigh the additional move costs of $5,000 to $7,000 per portable, and 
is still less costly than certification as originally planned. 
 
Facilities Management staff will coordinate the disposal of portables identified as surplus.  
These units will be first offered for sale or donation and if no buyers or recipients are 
found within a reasonable notice period, they will then be scheduled for demolition.   
 
An internal process to identify the surplus and make site-specific recommendations has 
been initiated after reviewing 28 Phase One portable certification sites.  Staff has 
determined that 48 portables are surplus and that 38 of the 48 should be either sold, 
donated or demolished (Attachment 1).  Each site was analyzed in terms of such factors 
as surplus classrooms, the location and current use of portables, the age and condition of 
each unit, and impediments to portable movement.  The analysis identified 40+ year-old 
surplus portables that could be sold or demolished and newer units that could be used 
elsewhere in the District.  A few surplus portables were also reserved for swing space 
during Prop MM and portable certification construction.   
 
In order to maximize the benefit of the portable certification funding, the implementation 
of the first phase has been delayed while the portable surplus issues were being studied.  
As a result, the initial $10 million allocated in May 2003 will not be expended prior to 
June 30, 2004.  These funds will continue to be used during the 2004/2005 fiscal year.  
No new allocation of funds is requested at this time.  Staff will report to the Board on the 
program and the expenditure status by October 31, 2004. 
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Instructional Implications 
 
The removal of surplus portables will require the relocation of staff and support activities 
housed in these portables into other facilities at the school sites.  From the perspective of 
some school sites, it may also be seen as a limitation of their freedom and flexibility to 
conduct non-classroom support activities and programs.  (As an example, a site�s Six-to-
Six program activities may need to be relocated from vacant classrooms into the school�s 
multipurpose room.)  Any proposed reduction in portable classrooms on a school site will 
be addressed by the Instructional Facilities Planning Department staff with the site 
administrator before the classrooms are removed.  It is important to remember that all 
sites will retain a minimum of two surplus classrooms over and above their forecasted 
need to accommodate regular and special education enrollment, and classroom spaces 
currently officially designated for support activities. 
 
Facilities Implications 
 
The reduction of the surplus portable inventory will allow for more efficient utilization of 
District school sites and reduce the ongoing maintenance and operations financial 
requirements for these older facilities.  The reduction in portable classrooms will not 
affect the District�s ability to house students and site-based programs for many years 
based on current long-range enrollment projections. 
 
 
Budget Implications 
 
The certification savings by removing the 38 units identified in Phase One of the portable 
certifications results in a capital cost savings of $1,140,000 less the potential demolition 
costs of up to $200,000, depending on the ability to sell or donate some of the surplus 
units, and an additional annual operational cost savings of $114,000.  These capital 
savings will allow additional portables on other sites to be certified within the Phase One 
funding allocation. 
 
As a result, the initial $10 million allocated in May 2003 will not be expended by June 
30, 2004.  The unspent balance will be carried forward into the 2004/2005 fiscal year. 
 
 
Public Support and Engagement Implications 
 
While community outreach has not been conducted on this specific issue, the reduction of 
the number of portable classrooms on school sites has typically been favorably received 
by the public. 
 
 
Policy Implications 
 
Recommendations of this report are consistent with board policies E-2050, E-2100 and  
E-2400. 
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Recommendations 
 
The superintendent recommends that the Board of Education: 
1. Approve the disposal of 38 portables from the 28 Phase One Portable Certification 

sites as identified in Attachment 1 through sale, donation or demolition. 
2. Approve the planning for the disposal and exemption from the portable certification 

program of up to 602 additional portable classrooms from the District inventory 
through June 2007, subject to Board approval as identified. 

 
 
 
This report was prepared by Robert F. Kiesling, Director, Acquisition and Asset 
Management, Jim Watts, district architect and Joe Wolf, director of Instruction Facilities 
Planning Department. 
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